


BARLING MAGNA PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE COUNCIL held Thursday, 13 February 2020 in the Barling Magna Parish Hall, Barling Magna, Essex.

Present:   	Councillors Ashdown, Bright, Cohen (Chairman), Edmunds, Glover and McKillop. 

[bookmark: _GoBack]Attending:	District Councillor McPherson; I. King (Parish Clerk).  

Apologies:	Councillors Bond, Gardiner and Steptoe.  District Councillors Efde, Lucas-Gill and Williams.
 	
MINUTES

20.15 The Chairman to declare the meeting open.
a. The Chairman declared the meeting open at 7pm. 

20.16 To receive apologies for absence.
a. Apologies were noted, as recorded above.

20.17 To receive Declarations of Interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct and with section 106 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992.
a. There were none.

20.18 To approve the minutes of the council meeting held 9 January 2020
a. Proposed by Councillor Ashdown, seconded by Councillor Bright that the minutes be approved. For 6, against 0, abstained 0; carried. 

20.19 The meeting will stand adjourned to permit Parishioners of Barling Magna to address the Council 
a. No parishioners wished to address the Council on this occasion.

20.20 20.20        Governance matters
a. A draft Financial Management and Control Policy had been circulated. Proposed by Councillor Glover, seconded by Councillor Edmunds that the document be adopted. For 6, against 0, abstained 0; carried.
a. A report had been circulated, detailing proposals to review the Standing Orders and to update the Financial Regulations in line with the 2019 NALC model. Proposed by Councillor Ashdown, seconded by Councillor Glover that the Council should incorporate changes arising from the NALC Model Financial Regulations for England 2019 with effect from 15 March 2020; specifically:
(i) 5.1  In square brackets it says that "The Council shall seek credit references in respect of members or employees who act as signatories"  Square brackets mean that this may be omitted, and this is recommended;
(ii) 6.20  The new regulations say "Personal credit or debit cards of members of staff shall not be used under any circumstances"  In our former version we say ...save as authorised by the Clerk, RFO and Chairman (and in the Chair's absence the Vice-Chair) and on production of itemised VAT receipts payment can be authorised;
(iii) 11.1.ii – there is a minor rephrasing but no material change;
(iv) 11.1.v  refers to how any additional audit work is authorised. The new regulations give a limit of £500. Our current regulations say £1,500;
(v) 11.1.g - no change but we need to insert the relevant number in Standing Orders;
(vi) 11.1.h - relates to obtaining quotations for work where value is below £3,000 and above £100.  Our current regulation requires the Clerk to strive to obtain 2 estimates but the new regulations say 3 estimates.  Where the value is between £25,000 and £3,000 our current regulations state the Clerk shall obtain 3 quotations.
(vii) 14.2 - an extra phrase has been added “...save where the estimated value of any one item of tangible movable property does not exceed (£250).”
For 6; against 0; abstained 0. Carried.

20.21 20.21        Financial matters
a. A satisfactory bank reconciliation to 31 January 2020 was noted.
b. The following table of payments had been circulated to members. Proposed by Councillor Ashdown, seconded by Councillor Glover that the schedule be approved. For 6; against 0; abstained 0. Carried.
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c. Council noted a financial report for the 9 months from April to December 2019.
d. Members noted, with appreciation, a rebate of £583 from Enovert Community Trust, following the water installation work at the Wildlife Reserve which had been brought in under budget.
e. The HSBC bank account No 81375512 had been closed at the Council’s request, with the balance transferred to the Co-op deposit account.
f. A generous offer had been received to supply labour for the repainting of the interior of the main hall, subject to supply of paint. Various options for best value were being explored. Proposed by Councillor Edmunds, seconded by Councillor Ashdown that a budget of up to £600 (excluding VAT) be approved. For 6; against 0; abstained 0. Carried.
20.22           Events and projects – to receive reports and take any action
a. VE Day Dance.  The Chairman reported that working party had held its first meeting and had made clear plans. Thelma Woods would offer a range of prices for catering, to include vegan, dairy and gluten-free options.  The Daisy Bowlers had been booked, at a reduced rate of £300, to be paid on the night.  They would need a laptop and projector to run PowerPoint and some lighting and they would be fed. The licensee at The Castle public house would be responsible for supplying refreshments and any alcohol licensing.  A short quiz during the mid-evening break was a possibility, plus a raffle and prizes for best costume and best dancers among others. The next working group meeting would be on Monday 9 March.
b.  Rochford 2020.  The Clerk had represented the Council at the Tourism Forum held the day before.  He reported that the District Council was launching a wide range of activities which should appeal to many interested in local history. Barling’s VE Dance was mentioned in the presentation. 

20.23 Planning matters
a. The Council considered application 20/00024/FUL in respect of a detached carport at 284 Little Wakering Road.  The Council would offer no comments on the application.
b. Concerns had once again been raised about the future of the Barling Landfill Site and the haul road which serves it, not least since Enovert Community Trust would not now accept future funding applications from the Council as they considered closure imminent. It was agreed that the Council needed a clear action plan and this would be discussed at the next meeting. It was suggested that affected local landowners could be invited to an extraordinary meeting to consider all the issues and to consult. Councillor Edmunds reminded the meeting that it had been the Parish Council which had originally pressed for the removal of the haul road following the closure of the site.

20.24 Clerk’s report and correspondence received
a. The Clerk had circulated a written report, which covered the following matters:
i. A new anti-virus package had been bought.
ii. Subject to detailed costs and advice, it was generally agreed that the Council should invest in an annual Office 365 software licence.
iii. We had received an official communication indicating that, as a local Council, our main public email address must be one that ends gov.uk.  Our software consultant had again advised Office 365 and a dedicated main email address to comply. He asked how many separate gov.uk email addresses would be required for councillors and the Clerk would take the advice of EALC on this.
iv. The number of ‘friends’ and ‘followers’ of the Council’s Facebook and Twitter accounts continue to grow, along with evidence that these are particularly effective media for local communications alongside our website, not least in emergency.
v. Monthly safety checks on the Play Area were now filed electronically.
vi. Donation to the Royal British Legion: Councillor McKillop kindly offered to explore options for making the presentation while offering an opportunity to share the need for new volunteers at the Wildlife Reserve.
vii. Archives: the Clerk had recently finished a review of the documentation kept in bags and trugs on the floor of the Committee Room, destroying any that did not need to be retained.  The grey cabinet in the Committee Room remained full and these documents needed to be sorted into those which have local archival value from other material that might be entrusted to the safekeeping of the Essex Record Office.  Members suggested a working party at some point in the warmer weather.
viii. PAT tests:  Thanks to Cllr Edmunds, the electrical appliances at the parish hall have been tested again for the next 12 months. The exception is the plate warmer which would be re-tested. 
ix. The Clerk would continue to explore best option for a replacement mono laser printer.
x. Considering recent storms, it was agreed to invite the District Council’s Emergency Planning Officer to a future meeting, to explore what advice might be given to residents in the event of flood or another civil emergency.
xi. Residents would soon be receiving their 2020-21 Council Tax notification, along with details of the significant increase in precept for the Parish Council. The Clerk was invited to draft a social media release to trail the major items the Council was expecting to spend on (3 new bus shelters, replacement street lighting and exploring the future of the landfill site) ahead of this, to reassure council tax payers on value for money.
xii. The Data Protection Licence had been renewed ahead of the due date.
xiii. The Clerk’s proposed leave dates were agreed.
xiv. Practical difficulties with affixing the new flagpole to the wall of the hall meant that it would shortly be installed at ground level.
xv. The parish hall alarms had sounded more frequently recently, with no evidence of entry.  If this persisted, the contractors would be asked to modify the sensitivity of the system.

At 8.25pm the Chairman adjourned the meeting for 5 minutes, resuming at 8.30pm.

20.25 To receive a report from the District and County Councillors for the area on any matters of interest. 
a. District Councillor McPherson reported. She commended Community Service Volunteers, Wakering Colts and the Scouts as potential volunteers for the Wildlife Reserve. She reminded the Council of the events management training available from the District.  Cllr McPherson reported on the current campaign against dog fouling, which was being publicised through posters and online coverage.  She remained concerned about the effects on school students of the imminent and lengthy roadworks affecting Southend Road and Sutton Road in Rochford.  She and other district councillors would be meeting County Councillor Kevin Bentley to discuss their concerns about the Barrow Hall Road housing development; specifically, the inadequacy of directional road signs which would not, in her view, deter drivers from using Barrow Hall Road.  The District Council had voted for a 2.15% increase in Council Tax for Band D.  Cllr McPherson reported that evidence gained from covert CCTV had resulted in a fixed penalty for littering in Mucking Hall Road earlier in the month. Following installation of defibrillators at the Wakering Royal British Legion and at the Bowling Club, she wondered if the Council might wish to sponsor one at the Parish Hall? The full supply and installation cost would be £1,500 and this might prove a focus for the raffle at the VE Dance. The Chairman thanked Councillor McPherson for her report.

20.26 At the Chairman’s discretion to exchange information and items for future meetings:
a. The Chairman future meetings:
· Monday 2 March – Wildlife Reserve Committee
· Monday 9 March – VE Day Working Group
· Tuesday 10 March – Meeting with Diocese of Chelmsford
· Thursday 12 March – Full Council
b. It was understood that Mr Ashdown would be in touch shortly to offer costings for replacement fencing at the Parish Hall

20.27        Exclusion of the Press and the Public
Pursuant to section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 it was resolved that, in view of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted, it was advisable in the public interest that the press and the public be excluded and they were instructed to withdraw. 

20.28      Legal matters
a. The Chairman reported on good progress being made with preparations for changes to the lease of the Parish Hall. A meeting with the Hall Charity’s legal advisor would take place before the end of the month and consultation with all affected parties would follow shortly afterwards.
b. To avoid any unnecessary delay, the Clerk sought delegated authority for the Chairman, Vice-Chairman and himself to seek legal advice on the Council’s behalf as soon as any full draft lease for a future amenity was offered to the Council.  This was agreed unanimously.  The Council would not be willing to take up responsibility for any new amenity until all outstanding matters were resolved to its satisfaction.

20.29      The Chairman to declare the meeting closed.
a. The Chairman declared the meeting closed at 9.15pm

*  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *
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Cheque No Payee Description £

Direct Debit E.on Street lighting power           321.80 

Direct Debit E.on Parish Hall electricity             43.65 

Direct Debit E.on Parish Hall gas           141.86 

Direct Debit British Telecom Parish Hall Broadband and Phone             47.99 

Direct Debit British Telecom Mobile               6.00 

200838 Paul Robinson Solicitors Legal fees in connection with parish hall lease        1,526.00 

200839 RRAVS Training             25.00 

200840 Ernest Doe & Sons Ltd Replacement gas cyclinder             38.99 

200841 G. Gates Salary           411.45 

200842 I. King Salary           737.20 

200843 G. Gates Reimbursement for supplies             58.49 

200844 Zephyr Racing Pennants Ltd Installation of flagpole             60.00 

200845

Essex Pension Fund Pension contributions           218.08 

200846 I. King Expenses 35.60

200847 The Information Commissioner Data Protection Licence Fee 40.00

Total February payments  £3,712.11


